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Westwell Parish Council

Minutes of a Meeting of the Parish Council
Held on Tuesday 4th January 2022 at 7.00pm held at The Parish Hall.
1. Open Forum     
There were no participants for the open forum
2. Present and Apologies
Cllr Drury (Chair), Cllr Bartlett, Cllr Butcher, Cllr Farrington, Cllr Lister and Cllr Wyatt. 
Ms N Ideson - Clerk 
Apologies were received from Cllrs Bainbridge and Richards who were indisposed, Cllr Hutchinson was absent due to a prior long standing business commitment. These were accepted. Borough Councillor Larry Krause had also sent his apologies.  
3. Declaration of Interests 

Cllr Drury declared an Other Significant Interest for item 9 as the footway in question is partly in front of her property.
4. Borough Councillor’s report
Although Cllr Krause had nothing specific to report, Cllr Drury had asked him if he could investigate his Member grant funds availability to support the “Westwell Gateway” HIP scheme proposal which would increase driver awareness at the outer edge of the village and be of help to pedestrians and other non-motorised road users.                                                                                                                                        ACTION CD  
5. Minutes and Matters Arising
5.1   Minutes of 2nd November & 7th December 2021
Resolved:

That the Minutes of the meetings of Westwell Parish Council held on 2nd November and 7th December 2021 be approved and confirmed as true records. 

5.2   Matters Arising 
No matters arising not covered by the agenda.
6. Planning matters
6.1 Planning applications received



 No planning applications had been received.

6.2  Planning applications received after distribution of agenda.

         6.2.1 21/02146/AS in respect of Land at Eureka Business Park, Trinity Road, Boughton Aluph.


Outline planning application to consider access for the development of up to 375 dwellings, up to 


34,869m2 commercial floorspace (comprising 31,269m2 of class E(g)(i) and E(g)(ii) and 3,600m2 of



flexible Class E floorspace), open space, and associated infrastructure with all matters reserved for 


future consideration aside from access.



Councillors noted that the applicant has withdrawn the emergency access into Sandyhurst Lane.

                 The only access onto Sandyhurst Lane from the development will be for cycles and pedestrians. 

                 It was suggested this be confirmed as “no motorised forms of transport” 

                 As this is an outline planning application no details of the buildings are being discussed.

                 The proposals cover only access, including transport planning; open space, retained tree cover etc 


Existing footpaths from, and the green buffer behind, Sandyhurst lane are retained in the proposals. 

                 A working group of Cllrs Bartlett, Drury and Butcher will prepare Westwell Parish Council’s response. 

                 The WG will liaise with SLRA, BA&E and Kennington Parish Councils who are also directly impacted. 

                 The possibilities of a S106 funded scheme to improve safe use of SL by all users will be explored  
ACTION CD/CB/RB

6.3
Other planning matters


6.3.1 21/01428/AS Land south of Pilgrims Cottage Pilgrims Way and west of, Amberleaze, Westwell.


Lawful Development Certificate - Existing - General use of the land for private recreation including bike riding, quad bikes, barbeques, camping, chalk carving. Construction of a 25m2 building used for shelter, general leisure and overnight stays
It was noted that this application for a Lawful Development Certificate has been refused; the present activities have been deemed an unlawful use of the land. The Parish Council had raised no objection.


But the Council had requested that the lawful development certificate should specify no motorised sport.  


The Council is concerned that the Planning Officer’s assessment comments implied endorsement of such noisy activities because the M20 is noisy. This is contrary to AONB policies for tranquillity in an AONB.  


Resolved


The Parish Council will write to ABC pointing this out.
ACTION CD/LF 


6.3.2 21/01805/AS Mercury Windows Ltd, Maidstone Road.


   Erection of 2 metre high security fencing (retrospective)


   This planning application was approved by ABC. The Council feel strongly that this is a direct contradiction of the original planning condition for a chain link fence with a height limit of 1m only. The Council is concerned that deciding a retrospective application in this way sets a damaging precedent.


Resolved



The Parish Councill will write to ABC explaining their concerns.
ACTION CD/TW


6.3.3 20/01680/AS Elvey Cottage, Kingsland Lane



Retrospective application for amendment to the design and the size of the garage/home office approved under planning permission 17/00319/AS to include a residential annexe



The Council will resume correspondence with the case officer in relation to this application. 
           The Clerk will write to the case officer for an update on the situation: 

            As the retrospective application has been refused by ABC and the appeal of that refusal dismissed:

            What is now the next stage of enforcement action, and expected time frame and subsequent action. 



Resolved



To contact the case officer for more information following the appeal decision
ACTION  NI
7.
Financial Matters 
       
7.1 Progress against Budget to date

         Councillors noted the payments in accordance with the budget.

7.2 Payments in accordance with the budget
Resolved: 

The following payments be agreed in accordance with the budget, and that future payments schedules be tabulated as Net/VAT/Gross.

This will make it easier to read across to the Progress against Budget report.  
Receipts and Payments  02/11/21 – 04/01/22
	Payments
	£

	N Ideson (salary Nov)
	                                         452.80

	N Ideson (expenses Nov)
	                                           58.20

	N Ideson (Additional hours)
	                                         250.56

	Contribution to Parish Hall insurance
	                                         450.00

	SLCC - Textbooks
	                                         204.30

	CPRE Membership
	                                           36.00

	SLCC Membership
	                                         112.00

	Canelec Ltd – Church light repair (April 2021)
	                                           90.00

	NI – retrospective underpayment renumeration
	                                         236.40

	
	

	N Ideson ( salary Dec)
	                                         499.63

	N Ideson (expenses Dec)
	                                           93.14

	Aspire – Playing field hedge cutting
	                                         321.00

	MA Brice & Sons – Cemetery water supply
	                                       1698.00

	Tree-Tek (Cemetery tree clear up)
	                                         630.00


	Receipts
	£

	
	

	Lloyds Bank interest (Nov)
	0.27

	Cemetery
	800.00

	HMRC VAT refund
	340.60


Balance (cheque and deposit accounts):   £ 60009.17  as at 19th Nov 2021

Balance (No 2 account):  £  3.41

Balance (Eye account):  £  4526.30
7.3 Report on works to which the Council is committed.
Provision of water supply to the cemetery: Completed
Garden of Remembrance hedge:  Ongoing maintenance required

Highway Improvement works: Cllr Drury to confirm the scheme plans with Darren Hickman at KCC highways and request a separated cost breakdown of the “Westwell gateway” sign scheme for a possible ABC member grant support from Cllr Krause. Neighbour consultations will need to be arranged. A report will be given at the next meeting explaining the next stage of the project. 
Confirmation of PC responsibility of land south & east of playing field: Cllr Drury will contact Harriet Thorneloe to resolve and close the issue and any outstanding costs.
Footpath map noticeboard: In hand with Chair, but location now pending with the Wheel changing hands. 

Cemetery information noticeboard: In light of the investment at the cemetery recently it was deemed that, at present, a notice board is not a priority. Contact will be made with Commonwealth War Graves Commission (CWGC) for them to install a CWGC plaque at the entrance to the cemetery for Airman Josef Dygryn, whose grave is marked, and to request that his wife Doris’ grave be also marked. First the Council need to locate the burial position of the Czechoslovakian Airman’s Wife, Doris Dygrýn who died nursing at the Lenham TB Sanatorium.       

Action LF/NI
7.4 Ratification of expenditure on urgent tree work in cemetery
The urgent tree work needed at the cemetery was agreed via email. The expenditure of £525 was to 

remove a fallen tree in time for the festive period, to allow people to give their respects in safe and 

pleasant surroundings. Tree Tek have been thanked for their prompt and efficient work. 

Resolved

The expenditure was ratified. The clerk was asked to obtain additional quotes for further necessary work.
ACTION NI
7.5 Payment arrangements for parish gardening   

The Parish Hall committee are keen to have regular gardening organised for the playing field and 

grounds.  It was suggested that a specification and tender process for gardening might be needed. 

      The Clerk to progress with Cllr Bainbridge.

                                                ACTION NI
7.6 Signature of Clerk's Amended Contract
In progress with the staffing committee. The contract will be brought to full council for ratification once complete and all elements of the detail have been clarified.
7.7 Draft Budget for 22-23 and Precept setting
The Council proposed a parish precept amount of £27190. This is an increase of 5%. It was noted that parishes no longer receive a Grant for Concurrent Functions nor a Support Grant. Although reserves will be further reduced if the highways schemes are completed as planned. The Council is mindful of increasing living costs particularly at the start of April 2022 so have kept the precept increase to a minimum this year. The precept could therefore be larger next year once the highways schemes have been done and the benefits are visible.

Resolved
A precept amount of £27190 be agreed and submitted to ABC. 
Parish Council Budget for 2022-23 be checked and finalised for approval on March 8th  
ACTION NI/TL

8. 
Asset register report 
The assets were surveyed by Cllrs Drury and Bainbridge in December and the actions that are thought necessary recorded in a report. The report was circulated to Councillors and is available for viewing on request.


Resolved


To approve all actions recommended as listed to maintain the good condition of parish assets.

ACTION NI/CD/CB/TW/LF/TB
9.
Condition of A20 Footway between Potters Corner and Watery Lane
A resident of Sandyhurst Lane reported to Cllr Bartlett, in his role as Chairman of the SLRA, that this footway is currently obstructed by overhanging and low hanging trees/shrubs; the tarmac footway is now very narrow as much is now overgrown by the turf on either side. A section of the footway close to the bus shelter suffers slippery mudslides after heavy rainfall. 
Resolved
Clerk to establish contact with KCC Highways and arrange a meeting with the highways asset maintenance officer and Cllr Bartlett with the resident who brought the problem to the SLRA’s attention. This will be to conduct a review of what is needed and what can be done.
ACTION NI/TB
10.
Alternative options for obtaining highspeed broadband.

Deferred as Councillor Bainbridge was not present

11.
Arrangements for Annual Parish Meeting on Tuesday March 29th
The Annual Parish Meeting is planned to be held at the Parish Hall.  2021 was a virtual meeting.  The Council are thinking about arranging a more informal, social occasion if this is practical and possible. It would be an opportunity to involve particularly the new people in the village and parish who have still not had a ‘parish event ‘ due to covid restrictions.  It was agreed to discuss further and work out a way to do this with a virtual back up. It would also be a way to start talking about arrangements for the extended Jubilee weekend on 2-5 June.  An article for the Eye will be prepared. 
ACTION CD + Other Cllrs 
12.
Clerk’s report 

12.1  Correspondence: All correspondence was circulated as received
12.2  Clerk’s training – The Clerk is waiting for an invite from the SLCC to register an interest for the CiLCA course
12.3  GDPR  No GDPR issues.
13.
Reports from Parish representatives
13.1 KALC   -  A report will be circulated after the KALC meeting scheduled for the 5th.
13.2 ACRK  -  A report will be circulated in due course
13.3 Highways -  The JTB met in December. The enlarged Ashford lorry park opened at Waterbrook on Dec 3rd This gives greater capacity for HGV overnight parking so makes it possible to extend the parking enforcement area if powers to do so are delegated by Govt to KCC and ABC.  Enforcement is taking place along the A20 provided resources are available.   Potholes on the parish are increasing again: all Cllrs agreed to photograph potholes in the parish and report onto the KCC website, and inform the Clerk. This information will be collected by the Clerk and will be passed on to KCC Highways District Manager.
13.4 Tree Warden – See above item 7.4 re further work required in the cemetery
13.5 Parish Hall Management Committee – The Parish Hall meeting minutes were circulated by Cllr Bainbridge. The Council would like to express many thanks for the amount of work undertaken by members of the Parish Hall Committee.
13.6 PCSO’s report –  No report received
14.  
Items for the next meeting
14.1 Finalise the budget
14.2 Condition of retaining wall of The Bungalow at Tutt Hill.

Date of next meetings
Tuesday 7pm on March 8th, May 3rd, July 5th, September 6th, November 1st
The meeting closed at 9.45pm
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